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Employees of all crafts, as well as management at the Peabody installation raised $2000 and donated it to No Child 
Goes Hungry in Peabody.  As reported last month, Brian McCarthy and Joe Lourenco spearheaded the effort to raise 
funds when it became apparent that the NALC Food Drive would not take place as planned this year.  Great work !! 
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“Be The Good”  

 
 Much has taken place since last month’s issue of the 
Wake-Up! was published.  The world witnessed a brutal 
murder up close over social media on May 25.  The 8 
minutes 46 seconds that it took to snuff out the life of 
George Floyd have set in action a worldwide response.  
There have been protests in over 2,000 cities across the 
United States and in 60 countries worldwide. 
 I am not a black man.  I am not a police office.  I 
don’t claim to understand what either has gone through 
historically, or what either is going through now.  How 
could one understand such a raw stereotypical hatred 
without having experienced it?  I just hope that out of 
tragedy, any tragedy, positive change can be effected.  
For my part, I have tried to raise my awareness, tried to 
do more reading and gain more understanding.  As the 
President of this Branch I would simply like to ask the 
membership to do the same.  For years, I have been 
wearing “Life is Good” t-shirts.  I figure that if I have 
one on just about every day, the expression is bound to 
rub off.  My favorite one has the following written on it: 
 
BElieve 
THEre is 
GOOD. 
 
 “BE THE GOOD.”  How simple is that?  We all, by 
virtue of our jobs as letter carriers, are given the 
opportunity to be the good each and every day.  From the 
time we arrive at work in the morning until the time we 
punch out at the end of the day we are given the 
opportunity to attempt to have a positive impact on those 
around us. 
 When you punch in in the morning you are working 
alongside (albeit socially distanced) your brothers and 
sisters for a brief period of time.  As brief as your office 
time may be, you still have time to say good morning or 
to offer words of encouragement.  You’d be surprised at 
the domino effect such a small gesture can have.  Your 
effortless act could trigger a “pay it forward” chain of 
events that is limitless. 
 Out on the street we have similar opportunities.  I 
realize times have changed quite a bit regarding how 
much ability management has to watch and track our 
movements via the scanners, but there is still the 
opportunity to hold a door open for someone.  There is 
still the opportunity to make a positive impact on your 
customers.  The children and the elderly immediately 
come to mind.   
 Again, social distancing notwithstanding, we can still 
say hello to the kids on the route.  We can still tell them 
“nice shot” when we see them make a basket as we’re 
driving through their neighborhood.  We can leave a  

 
positive impression on them that they will hopefully 
carry into and through their adult life.  I can still 
remember my childhood mailman.  He was also a little 
league umpire and I thought it was so cool that my 
mailman was calling balls and strikes at my baseball 
games. 
 Some of our elderly, especially now with the COVID 
social distancing requirements, don’t see their families at 
all.  Maybe they’re sitting on their porch, maybe they’re 
out for a walk.  Is it too difficult or time consuming to 
say hello and have a nice day?  Sure, some people might 
not respond to it but most people do.   
 I’m not naïve, I realize that some (hopefully very 
few) of you are reading this and laughing.  Some are 
cynical and are thinking “Sure Dave, and what world are 
you living in?”  That’s fine.  You’re entitled.  It’s just 
that I’m in a position to try to have an impact and I 
believe that I would be derelict in my duties if I didn’t 
try to make that impact positive.  I guess my t-shirts have 
rubbed off on me. 
 One other thing that I would like to talk about is heat 
stress/stroke.  The effects that heat and humidity can 
have on someone are no joke.  Twenty-four years ago 
this August, my father passed on a 90 plus degree 
morning after taking out the trash.  He had underlying 
issues, congestive heart failure and he was overweight.  
But, had it not been for the gross heat and humidity of 
that morning, that day would not have been his time. 
 On the back of this month’s Wake-Up! is another 
graphic dealing with heat exhaustion and heat stroke.  If 
you take a look at it you’ll notice that in a large, bold 
font under “Treatment” it says “DIAL 911”.  It does not 
say “call your supervisor”.  It does not say “struggle 
through as far as you can”.  It does not say “making the 
numbers is more important than your life.”  It says  
DIAL 911.   
 The mail can wait.  Treatment for heatstroke may not 
be able to wait.  It is NOT your supervisor’s decision 
whether or not you continue delivering the mail when 
you are suffering symptoms.  It is NOT your 
postmaster’s decision either.  YOU ARE THE ONLY 
ONE THAT CAN MAKE THE DECISION WHETHER 
YOU SHOULD DIAL 911 OR NOT.   
 It is not weakness to ask for help.  You could be the 
most physically fit person around and still suffer 
heatstroke.  Don’t ever be embarrassed if you have to 
call 911 and receive treatment and possibly an 
ambulance ride to the hospital.  Unfortunately, if you 
make the wrong decision, you’ll never know but your 
family and loved ones will.  Don’t take any chances. 
 
Stay informed, 
 
Dave Barbuzzi 

President’s Message 
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 As we are heading into July, the weather has turned 
hotter and the humidity has been rising also.  We are 
getting reports that carriers are feeling the effects of the 
weather and continuing their routes regardless.  Carriers 
should be taking frequent breaks and drinking fluids as 
needed on a hot day to insure they do the best they can to 
avoid getting sick. This should be done before you start 
to feel the effects of the heat.  A quick break in the shade 
or an air-conditioned building when possible is 
suggested by the Postal Service in their training material 
as preventative to heat illness.   If you are feeling as if 
you may be getting dizzy or ill from the heat or 
becoming dehydrated, please stop delivering and seek 
shade and fluids.  You have to be the one to decide when 
you don’t feel right.  I know some managers are trying to 
pile the carriers with work and absorb what they consider 
“down time”, but this is no reason to rush.  Don’t 
jeopardize your health or safety in order to make a 
number. 
 So far there has not been any activity to make any 
judgement on the new Postmaster General.  There were 2 
members of the Board of Governors confirmed recently 
by the Senate, so there are now enough members of the 
Board to form a quorum.  One of the new Governors is 
Donald Moak, a former president of the Airline Pilots 
Association and the other is Bill Zollars, a former 
chairman of a logistics company.  Both are new to the 
Postal Service and say they have the best interest in 
preserving the business but what that means remains to 
be seen.  Along with them we have a new Postmaster 
General from outside the Postal Service that could have 
his own agenda.  My guess is the NALC legislative 
department will be very busy and will notify the 
membership of any issues that need to be addressed via 
the NALC app or the website.  Stay informed. 
 As of today, we do not have any route inspections 
scheduled for the Fall.  This could change any time, but 
as we have seen already, the Covid-19 has changed how 
business has been conducted.  It is difficult to inspect 
what is supposed to be a typical day when we are not 
conducting ourselves in a typical manner.  If inspections 
are scheduled, we will notify the offices involved.  
Hopefully, everyone takes the proper precautions to stay 
healthy and keep others healthy, but until we see either a 
vaccine or some therapeutic medicine, things will not be 
what I consider “normal”.   The number of 
hospitalizations are getting better in Massachusetts but 
that is no reason to let your guard down.  It is not a lot to 
ask to wear a mask when you can’t social distance at 
work.  The states where the numbers are rising have 
open all the businesses and every indication is that 
people have not been following the recommendations of 
health officials in order to stay safe. 
 Well we still can’t meet as a branch because of the 
restrictions due to the Covid, but hopefully we will be  

 
able to soon.  The National Convention, scheduled for 
August, was cancelled and there is no indication that 
there will be a national meeting this year.  A meeting of 
that size would be impossible to pull off given the 
current restrictions and health concerns.  If anyone is 
having issues with an on the job injury, please call the 
union office for help.  It is always easier to help with an 
injury and the paperwork at the beginning of the process, 
before it gets messy.  If you get hurt on the job and are 
seeking medical care, let us know as soon as you can in 
case there is some advice we could give.  Remember, all 
physician’s reports must be signed by a doctor (MD) to 
be approved by the Department of Labor.  Even if you 
are treated by a Physician’s Assistant or a Nurse 
Practitioner, you still need the doctor’s signature. 
 It seems as if the NBA and the NHL are attempting 
to finish their seasons and baseball is looking at starting 
up soon, with football planning a Fall start.  I don’t know 
if these leagues can or will be able to play and also keep 
everyone involved safe.  I hope so, because it would give 
a sense of normalcy, even though there may not be any 
fans in the stands.  Watching hockey in August would be 
strange but OK with me.   
 
 
 
Keep your head up! 
 
 
Paul Desmond  

Executive Vice-President’s Report 

 
 

Calendar of Events    
 

July 1   National Postal Worker Day 
  
July 4   Independence Day 
 
July 19   National Ice Cream Day 
 
July 20   Moon Day 
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Your “Wake-Up!” is produced in-house at the Branch 
25 Union office each and every month. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 As I write this column in early June I’m having 
strong feelings that the worst is still ahead of us 
regarding COVID-19 virus.  I hope I’m wrong about 
this, but the fact is the highest daily number of deaths 
world-wide from this virus took place on June 8, 2020.  
The death of George Floyd is a tragedy.  Plain and 
simple.  It is also true that the response to his death has 
been magnificent throughout the world.  Unfortunately, 
this same response has potentially posed a threat to all of 
us.  According to medical experts in the field, the 
response (the gathering together of tens of thousands of 
people in close contact) will almost certainly result in a 
resurgence of the virus.  For your  sake, that of your 
family and all others, don’t let your guard down.  
Continue to follow the guidelines as recommended by 
the Center for Disease Control. 
 Hall of fame New York Yankee catcher Yogi Berra 
perhaps said it best: “It ain’t over ‘til it’s over.” 
 Natural disasters, extremely difficult weather 
challenges, anthrax threats, pandemics, you prove it over 
and over again - you’re as good as it gets. 
 You may recall that in the last issue of the WAKEUP 
I touched on a couple of aspects concerning prescription 
drugs and I indicated that more information would be 
forthcoming in the next issue.  I chose to forgo that 
subject in the interest of timeliness.  That information 
will be the content in the following issue. 
Keep on truckin’    
Rich Donlon 

Branch 25 Directory of Officers Just For The Health Of It 
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Every letter carrier in the country should follow the steps below.  Start at nalc.org 
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Please have friends, family, and anyone else go to heroesdelivering.com to take action. 
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We are all aware of the current financial dilemma that 
the Postal Service is facing due to the Coronavirus 
pandemic that hit earlier this year. Hopefully, everyone 
has reached to their representatives to let them know how 
important it is to provide us with the funding we need as 
they have done for many other businesses already. Most 
everyone is also aware of the pre-funding mandate which 
has weighed the Postal Service down for the last 13 years 
and the need for real postal reform. I would like to get 
into the weeds a little bit more this month on postal 
finances and give some history and current information 
that many may not know about our operation. 
The first postal system in this country was created on 
July 26, 1775 by the Second Continental Congress. The 
first postmaster general was appointed under the new 
U.S. constitution in 1789. In 1790, the first year in which 
revenues and expenses were reported for the whole year 
they took in $37,935 in revenue and had $32,140 in 
expenses. By 1815 income reached one million dollars 
for the first time and by 1944 income and expenses had 
both increased to over one billion dollars per year. In 
1970 the strike took place which led to the Post Office 
Department being transformed into the United States 
Postal Service with revenues and expenses over nine 
billion dollars per year.  
Revenues, expenses, and pieces of mail processed 
increased through the years all the way up until 2006. 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

2007 was a pivotal year for the Postal Service. In 2006 
mail volume had reached its highest point and the Postal 
Accountability and Enhancement Act of 2006 was 
passed. In 2006 the Postal Service was coming off a run 
of good years. In 2003 congress had reformed the Postal 
Service’s funding of the Civil Service Retirement System 
(CSRS), reducing the cost of funding retirement by 
billions of dollars. The savings for the self-sufficient 
Postal Service caused a deficit for the federal budget and 
the savings were put into a sort of escrow account. An 
idea was proposed to require all federal agencies to pre-
fund their future retiree health benefits—effectively, to 
apply pension funding rules to retiree health benefits. For 
various reasons, this proposal made little sense—and it 
was rejected by both the White House and Congress in 
the ordinary budget process in the years before 2006.  

 
Unfortunately, the idea—this time applied only to the 
Postal Service—emerged as a potential solution to the 
problem created by the 2003 CSRS funding reform law 
and the troublesome escrow account. Congress decided 
to make the Postal Service prefund its retiree health 
benefits with its pension savings and thereby avert an 
increase in the budget deficit. Between 2007-2016 the 
Postal Service was to make yearly payments of between 
5.4 and 5.8 billion dollars. 
The Postal Service was given one last chance to raise 
rates to build the cost of pre-funding into postage rates. 
Unfortunately, the recession hit before this could happen. 
Mail volumes and revenues plummeted, and the Postal 
Service decided not to raise rates. The worst recession 
since the 1930s was in full effect and due to losses 
created by the weakened economy the Postal Service 
never could catch up. Without the pre-funding mandate 
the Postal Service would have averaged 600 million in 
profits over the last 13 years. 92% of losses since 2007 
have come from those pre-funding requirements. 
So where does that leave us now? To answer that let us 
compare some numbers from 2007, when things peaked, 
with 2019.  
 
 

 
 
 
Total revenue dropped from a little over 74 billion to just 
over 71 billion dollars. Expenses went up slightly, but 
mail volume took a big hit dropping from over 212 
billion pieces in 2007 to 142 billion pieces in 2019. Let 
us look at a breakdown of some of the major categories 
of mail as a comparison. 

      
Year Pieces Income Expenses 

1847 124 million 3.8 million 4 million 

1901 7.4 billion 111 million 115 million 

1944 34 billion 1.1 billion 1 billion 

1971 86.9 billion 8.7 billion 9 billion 

1984 131 billion 26.1 billion 26.3 billion 

2001 207 billion 66 billion 65 billion 

2006 213 billion 73 billion 72 billion 

Vice President’s Report 
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The big hits were First Class mail which dropped by 40 billion pieces and Standard Mail which dropped by 28 
billion pieces, 41 % and 27% decreases, respectively. Periodicals (formerly Second Class, magazines) dropped by 
over 4 billion pieces. The big gain was packages which increased by over 4 billion. That is an almost 200% 
increase. To look beyond the numbers, we will look at the most recent quarterly breakdown based on revenue 
percentage. This shows what percentage of revenue is made up by which services.

 
 

The surprising thing here is how much of the Postal Service’s revenue is still made up by First Class Mail. 
Combined with Marketing Mail (the new name for Standard Mail since 2017), that is almost 58% of current 
revenue. Despite the big increase in packages that revenue only accounts for around 30% of current revenues. After 
seeing these numbers, it is easier to see why we have been hit so hard with the big drop in First Class and 
Marketing Mail due to the recent pandemic. Even with the increases in package volume that revenue is nowhere 
near enough to make up for the other losses.  
That leads us back to postal reform. What we need is a responsible postal reform. We need to repeal the pre-
funding mandate and achieve more reasonable rate setting abilities. We need to have cost saving measures like 
Medicare integration. We need to be able to adapt more quickly to changing market influences such as rising fuel 
prices. We need to fill postal board of governor positions with people who have the willingness and ability to lead 
the Postal Service forward and not hold us back. I am hopeful we will have enough support to achieve these goals 
as we continue in our fourth century of operation. 
 
In solidarity, 
Dan Wheeler 
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